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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting and Extraordinary General Meeting

Held at 12.00 on Saturday 09 July 2022 at the National Space Centre, Exploration Drive, Leicester, LE4 5NS
Present:  Dr S D Andrews, P K R Bateman, I Batkin, D T H Castle, M Chessell, Dr C M C Dowlen, D B Farrell, Dr T M B Humphries-Smith, G J Jeffery, Professor G E Kirk, EurIng C Ledsome, P Lomas, G Lymn-Collins, M Lynch, Professor C McMahon, A Moss, Dr E Pei, J D Poole, L Read, Dr G A L Tizzard, I Treacy, EurIng S P Vaitkevicius, Dr B W Watson, G Wilkin, R Yuen.
Apologies were received from:  S J Benfield, T N Channell, M Haque, S Jaiswal, A T A Keegan, N Phelps, J Roberts, E J Sargeant, Professor P J Sewell.
Chairs of Meeting:  Mr Pete Lomas, President and Ms Mandy Chessell, President. 
The Annual General Meeting was convened by the Secretary at 12.00, there being present more than the number of corporate members needed to form a quorum.  Mr Lomas welcomed all members and guests present.
1.1 The Chair proposed that the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Saturday 10 July 2021, as published on the IED website, be adopted.  This was carried.

1.2
The Chair proposed that the Minutes of the Extraordinary General Meeting held on Saturday 10 July 2021, as published on the IED website, be adopted.  This was carried.

2 The Chair proposed that the Income and Expenditure Account and Balance Sheet for the period 1 January 2021 to 31 December 2021 be accepted.  Prior to being put to a vote, Mr Anthony Keegan, Honorary Treasurer, gave a report of the Institution’s financial situation during the period via PowerPoint with voiceover.
Mr Keegan reported that the income for 2021 totals £320k, made up of subscriptions, rent, conference fees, accreditation fees and gift aid.  Expenditure for 2021 totals £275k, to cover the costs of running the Institution, printing the journal and paying staff.  There is therefore a surplus for the year of £45k.  However, this figure includes an ‘unusual income’ of £19k which is reallocation of EC fees paid in 2019 and not claimed or accounted for in that year. 

CMCD asked what the deficit was for 2020, the reply was that it was in the region of £15k.  The Income and Expenditure Account and Balance Sheet for the period were approved.
3 The Chair then referred those present to the Annual Report and asked the representatives of the Membership and Education and Training Committees to give verbal reports.

Dr Chris Dowlen gave a report as Vice Chair of the Membership Committee.  The Committee remains busy and continued with online meetings and assessments, which has led to some efficiencies in methods of working and also greater monitoring of interviews.   The Committee continues to carry out CPD monitoring, 10% of registrants are randomly sampled, with 10% of received records being reviewed.
During the year the Committee continue to oversee applications for membership and registration, having welcomed 58 new members into the IED and assessed 33 new professional registrations.  They have also introduced a new assessment sheet for registrations and developed flow charts explaining how the membership and registration application works. 
Dr Andrew Tizzard gave a report as Vice Chair of the Education and Training Committee.  Dr Tizzard reported that the ICP work of the Committee has picked up during 2021 and the accreditation work had been particularly busy, with over 70 courses being assessed over the year.  These visits are now being carried out virtually, but there is a planned return to face-to-face accreditations as from September 2022.  

There has been a recruitment drive resulting in many more volunteers to help with the Committee and the accreditation panels, these are now being trained up in the new AHEP4 and APDEP procedures. 28 Student prizes were awarded in 2021 (more than any other previous year) and E&PDE was again held virtually, with 91 papers delivered to 115 participants and a surplus of nearly £11k.
The Chair asked those present for any questions on either report.

Professor Geoff Kirk asked if there is a proposal to return to carrying out visits to universities to talk to students about membership of the IED.  EKM replied that there is a program being developed to improve communications with both students and staff members at accredited courses to encourage sign up to membership and professional registration for staff.  It is hoped that local members might also create links with universities in their area to provide support for Industrial Liaison Bodies and a more permanent connection with the IED. 
There being no further questions, the annual report for 2021 was approved.  

4   
The Chair asked if any Members or Fellows present would like to propose alternative Independent Examiners to work with the Institution.  No nominations were received.  The Chair proposed that Haines Watts be appointed as the Institution’s Independent Examiners for 2022. Approved.
5.1
The Secretary announced that Mr Pete Lomas has completed his fourth and final year as Honorary President of the IED and is therefore stepping down.  Ms Mandy Chessell has been elected to serve as Honorary President of the Institution for a term of two years.  

The incoming President was presented with the badge of office by the retiring President.  Ms Chessell then assumed the role of Chair of the meeting and invited Mr Lomas to say a few words about his term of office.  Mr Lomas commented that he was ‘proper chuffed’ to be asked to become Honorary President of the IED and that he has enjoyed getting to know the staff and volunteer team.  The IED encompasses the cross-curricular nature of design, and works to join the dots across those disciplines and provide a home and route to professional registration for those T-shaped designers, without imposing arbitrary boundaries of other Institutions. 

Mr Lomas spoke about some of the key events during his time as Honorary President which has of course included two years of pandemic, meaning some activities have been limited.  He mentioned the keynote talk he did at the E&PDE conference in Glasgow in 2019, the Sony Pencoed factory tour with IED members and the presentations to student prize winners at the annual New Designers shows.  He concluded by saying that it has been a privilege to  serve as Honorary President for the past four years, thanked members of Council for their support plus the staff team at Courtleigh and wished Ms Chessell every success in the role. 


Ms Chessell then presented Mr Lomas with his ‘Past President’ badge. 
5.2
The Secretary announced that Mr Dave Castle is continuing into his second year of office as Chair of Council. 
5.3
The Secretary announced that Mr Dan Farrell and Dr Ben Watson continue in the role of Vice Chairs of Council.
6
The Secretary announced members of Council.  The Chair then invited Mr Dave Castle to say a few words about his first year as Chair.  
Mr Castle started by welcoming Ms Chessell to the role of Honorary President and commented that he looked forward to them working together to continue to support and promote the work of the Institution.   He thanked Mr Lomas for his dedication and service to the Institution and hoped that Mr Lomas and can continue to be an active member of the IED.
Mr Castle then went on to mention a few projects that have been completed over the past twelve months, including: the launch of a new website, development and publication of the new Product Design and CAD standard, APDEP, the adoption of UKSPEC4 and AHEP4, the establishing of academic standards for RCP and RCADMan which would now lead to course accreditations in this area and the development of the new assessment sheets for professional registration.  
Mr Castle went on to say that new training materials for volunteers across the board are in development and invited those present to volunteer for one of the exciting projects that are currently underway – and also mentioned that there is a vacancy on Council for an EngTech registered member.  Mr Castle concluded by thanking both Mr Phil Bateman and Dr Tania Humphries-Smith for their time on Council, as both have stepped down this year. 

The new Honorary President, Ms Mandy Chessell said a few words about her new role, stating that she is excited to take on the role and gave a bit of background to her design career, which has included over 30 years as a software designer, focussing most recently on how to make middleware comprehensive to users.  Ms Chessell also runs an Open Source Project aimed as improving the digital interface.  Ms Chessell commented that she is very much looking forward to supporting design professionals across the spectrum and working with the IED on a number of interesting projects which are in the pipeline.

The Secretary brought the AGM to a close and opened the EGM at 12.50

EGM

1.
The Secretary explained that the proposed small subscription increases for 2023 were necessary to cover the rising costs of running the Institution, which includes utilities, rates, printing, postage and so on.  Council have been mindful of the current financial situation that many members may find themselves in at the current time and as such limited the rate of increase to 3%. 

The Chair asked for questions on the proposed rate increase.  There were no questions.
1.1 The Chair proposed that the increases be adopted.  Motion carried.
The Chair opened the floor for any points of general discussion.  No points were raised.  

The Chair brought the meeting to a close at 12.53.

These minutes are the formal record of the meeting printed here for acceptance at the AGM on Saturday 8 July 2023.
